


STOURTON CAUNDLE PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES OF A MEETING HELD ON THURSDAY, 28TH JANUARY 2021,  AT 7.30P.M. VIA ZOOM

Present: Chairman H. Walker, A. Harris, P. Lane (on telephone,) M. Litchfield, R. Paull, J. Waltham. Clerk S. Harris. In attendance Dorset Councillor Carr-Jones.
The Chairman welcomed members to the meeting which opened at 7.34p.m.
	139.a 
	TO RECEIVE APOLOGIES:
Apologies were received from O. Simon unable to connect due to technological problems.

	Action

	139.b
	CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES OF LAST MEETING:
The Minutes of the last meeting held on 27th July 2020, were approved, and have now been signed by the Chairman.
	

	139.c
	MATTERS ARISING THEREFROM:
· Audit for 2020  was advertised in accordance with (amended because of COVID-19) dates and displayed on village website as required.
· Confirmation of finalised diversion of Footpath no. 5, previously between Mill End and The Beeches, received with related documents.
· Retrospective planning application for 2 Pophams ref 2/2020/1224 for greenhouse and timber shed in front garden. Neighbours all informed and no objections from the Parish Council. Subsequently granted by Dorset Council on 18.12.2020
· Play area had to be closed during the first lockdown, after re-opening was cleaned daily during the summer months until new notices advising users of safety precautions were obtained and put in place. 
· Road Repairs reported in Stokes Lane due to some deep ruts at the edges of the highway. Ref 1159254 result: officer visited and “did not find verge damage that meets intervention level for Highway Safety.”
· Telephone Box. Equipment has finally been removed. £1 payment not banked by BT. due to COVID-19 and will not be banked at all. There was a strong lobby for its retention and the Parish Council hopes that those who were keen to retain the box will now help to maintain and find an alternative use for it.
· Bridge Yard, Stokes Lane. Prior planning permission for this site was granted on 07.05.2020 but no further application as yet.

	








	139.d
	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST:  
Mr. Lane lives directly opposite The Rosary, item 2.

	

	
1.
	MAIN AGENDA
DORSET COUNCILLOR’S REPORTS
These have been replaced by weekly Dorset Council newsletters which are circulated to all councillors for information. Cllr. Carr-Jones reported an increase in Council Tax of 2%  with a 3% increase on Adult Care, regrettable but necessary in a very difficult year. 
The Local Plan consultation has begun; there may be significant growth in Stalbridge.

	








	2.
	PLANNING:
Reference: P/HOU/2020/00302
Location: The Rosary, Cat Lane
Proposal: Erect single storey extension, demolish existing conservatory.
Neighbours informed; no comments received.
J. Waltham proposed to send ‘no objections’, seconded by A. Harris, all agreed.
	


Dorset council informed 01.02.2021


	3.
	GRASS CUTTING NEW PRICES FOR 2021:
To approve new prices tendered by Halcyon Landscapes. 
Price increases after two years at the same rate: VAT can be reclaimed by the Parish Council. Prices shown do not include the VAT. Prices per cut, restricted to 14 cuts per year, paid in 12 monthly instalments.
Churchyard and Pound £69.01, Brimble Cottages grassed area £20.60 (these are refunded by Dorset Council.) play area £43.26, Cemetery £90.64. The overall increase is £91.14, net overall cost to the Parish Council £1,880.34.
Paid in 12 monthly instalments by request of the contractor.
Proposed R. Paull, Seconded M. Litchfield

	

	4.
	PLAYAREA EQUIPMENT: REPLACEMENT OF 2-SEATER SPRINGY CAMEL
This piece of equipment was already deteriorating due to age and was subsequently deliberately damaged further in the summer and has now been removed. Three quotes obtained approx. £2,000. After a discussion it was agreed to defer the decision to the next meeting. A parishioner has generously offered a contribution towards the cost of replacement.

	

	5.
	BUDGET AND PRECEPT FOR 2021/2020 FINANCIAL YEAR
After considering a detailed budget, Councillors agreed to keep the precept unchanged at £7,000.
Proposed: J. Waltham, seconded P. Lane

	Request e-mailed 29.01.21, acknowledged by e-mail 29.01.21

	139.e
	  FINANCES as of January 28th, 2021

	CURRENT ACCOUNT
Add outstanding cheques



Total reconciles with January bank statement
	

No.100997  No. 101000 No. 101003
	     £6,340  06
      
             37  50
             36  00
           303  79


  

	6,340  06



 


£      6,717  35

	Signature to confirm reconciliation with bank statement:
R. Paull

	CURRENT
	
	
	£ 6,717  35

	DEPOSIT
	
	
	£ 7,514  69

	TOTAL BANK BALANCES
	
	
	 
   £ 13,854  75




	CHEQUES APPROVED SINCE THE LAST MEETING

	05.10.2020
	100997
	  37  50
	V. Hall Rent o/s

	05.10.2020
	100998
	303  79
	Grass September

	05.10.2020
	100999
	185  35
	DAPTC subs

	05.10.2020
	101000
	  36  00
	Oldfield o/s

	05.11.2020
	101001
	303  79
	Grass October

	09.12.2020
	101002
	303  79
	Grass November

	06.01.2021
	101003
	303  79
	Grass December o/s



	CHEQUES TO APPROVE AT THE MEETING up to year end 31.03.2021

	28.01.2021
	101004
	303  79
	Grass January

	28.01.2021
	101005
	303  79
	Grass February

	28.01.2021
	101006
	 303  79  
	Grass March

	     28.01.2021
	101007
	   40  00
	Information Commissioner

	28.01.2021
	101008
	 200  00
	Village Hall Grant

	28.01.2021
	101009
	    10  00
	DC Play area Rent

	28.01.2021
	101010
	      Spoilt
	

	28.01.2021
	101011
	     19  12       
	Clerk Expenses

	28.01.2021
	101012
	1,850  40
	Clerk Salary



Approved: Proposer M. Litchfield, Seconder: Paul Lane
	

	139.f
	ROUTINE CORRESPONDENCE:
List on file. Weekly updates from Dorset Council and DAPTC, a large number of messages from Sherborne Patient Partnership covering all Sherborne practices, displayed on village website, noticeboards and in Caundler Magazine when appropriate.
There is a new Community Highway Officer taking over from Roger Bell, Mr. Enrico Dimarino.
School bus issues were raised by e-mail, there are very limited spaces available to Bishops Caundle. MP’s Hoare and Loder have had a meeting about this and the route walked and deemed safe for children to walk along by Dorset Council. Situation remains unresolved.

	



	139.g
	MATTERS FOR FURTHER DISCUSSION/NEXT AGENDA
Conservation Area Boundaries 
The Parish Council contacted Dorset Council after attention was drawn to several discrepancies in the position of the boundaries when comparing  the original 1995 map,  2003 Local Plan map and the Dorset  Explorer Interactive Map on the Dorset for You web page. (Area is slightly larger and extended down to Cat Lane Bridge and other small changes.)  Detailed information and explanations have been supplied.  Meanwhile, it is asked that Dorset Explorer be used to view the Conservation Area boundary because it reflects the boundary extensions to the Conservation Area, as agreed by North Dorset Full Council on 28 April 1995.

Waterloo Lane Planning
A pre-application to convert a small barn to the north of Waterloo Lane into residential was submitted to Dorset Council in early January.  The site lies outside the Parish, although it potentially affects immediate neighbours inside the Parish. However, this process is somewhat different to a normal planning application, and the Parish Council, as well as the neighbours, were not advised directly of it nor invited to comment on it.
Rowden Mill Lane Right of Way 
The public highway of Rowden Mill Lane is shown on Ordnance Survey maps as ending at the edge of the garden of Rowden Mill House, but a public bridleway then extends further to meet the bridleways that connect to Caundle Lane and, by way of the pack bridge, to Stock Gaylard and Woodbridge Farm.  During the recent sale and purchase of the property, the new owners of Rowden Mill House had wrongly been advised by Dorset Council that this short section of Rowden Mill Lane was not a public right of way since it does not appear on the Definitive Map (the document held by the highway authority that defines highways, bridleways, and footpaths in the District).  However, following submissions by the Parish Council, Dorset Council has now confirmed that the short section of bridleway had been omitted from the Definitive Map in error and will be reinstated there in due course.  In the meantime, the road past Rowden Mill House continues to be a public right of way, allowing access to the Packhorse Bridge and the bridleways running away from it. Signs were erected by Dorset Rights of Way on 28th January. These were removed shortly thereafter, and Dorset Council was informed of this action.
Summer Fayre
Mr. Harris reported that plans for a Summer Fayre on the 24th of July were being made which can hopefully take place this year. Volunteers welcome.

	

	139.h
	DATE OF NEXT MEETING
To be announced
	

	139.i
	TIME OF CLOSURE      8.06 p.m.
	






2

